УДК 811.111(075.4) ББК 81.2 Англ-93 Д55

Дойл, Артур Конан.

Л55

Приключения Шерлока Холмса. Собака Баскервилей=The Hound of the Baskervilles / А. К. Дойл. — Москва : Издательство АСТ, 2019. — 160 с. — (Легко читаем по-английски).

ISBN 978-5-17-099914-9

В книгу вошла одна из самых известных детективных историй Артура Конана Дойла о Шерлоке Холмсе — «Собака Баскервилей» (The Hound of the Baskervilles). Предназначается для продолжающих изучать английский язык (уровень Intermediate). Книга также содержит упражнения, комментарии и словарь.

УДК 811.111(075.4) ББК 81.2 Англ-93

© Глушенкова Е.В., адаптация текста, упражнения, комментарий, словарь, 2013

ISBN 978-5-17-099914-9

© ООО «Издательство АСТ», 2017

предисловие

Артур Игнатиус Конан Дойл родился 22 мая 1859 года в Эдинбурге. Его отец, Чарльз Альтамонт Дойл, был художником и архитектором, а мать увлекалась литературой и, обладая ярким воображением, являлась великолепной рассказчицей.

Материальное положение семьи Дойлов было достаточно скромным, и родители не могли обеспечить способному мальчику хорошее образование, поэтому, увидев в ребенке потенциал, богатые родственники отправили Артура учиться в иезуитский колледж Стоунхерст. Обучение в колледже было предельно строгим, а учащиеся подвергались физическим наказаниям, но тем не менее это не помешало Дойлу стать популярной личностью среди сверстников и открыть в себе способности к сочинительству.

В дальнейшем Дойл получил медицинское образование в Эдинбургском университете, где познакомился с начинающими литераторами Джеймсом Барри, Робертом Льюисом Стивенсоном, а также одним из прототипов сыщика Шерлока Холмса – преподавателем Джозефом Беллом. Именно во время учебы в университете Дойл публикует свои первые рассказы.

По окончании университета Дойл занимается врачебной практикой, не забывая и о литературном творчестве. В 1887 году выходит первый роман Дойла о Шерлоке Холмсе – «Этюд в багровых тонах». Роман тепло принимается публикой, и на протяжении последующих нескольких лет Дойл создает другие произведения о Холмсе, среди которых «Знак четырех», «Собака Баскервилей» и несколько сборников рассказов.

На протяжении многих лет произведения Артура Конан Дойля о Шерлоке Холмсе пользуются большим успехом среди читателей самых разных возрастов. Они были переведены более чем на 70 языков, экранизированы бесчисленное количество раз, а сам Шерлок Холмс на сегодняшний день, пожалуй, является самым известным сыщиком в мире литературы.

Chapter 1 – Mr. Sherlock Holmes

Mr. Sherlock Holmes, who usually got up very late in the mornings, except on those occasions when he was up all night, was sitting at the breakfast table. I stood near the fireplace and picked up the stick which our visitor had left behind him the night before. It was a fine, thick piece of wood. Under the head was a broad silver band. "To Dr. James Mortimer, from his friends of the C.C.H.," was engraved upon it, with the date "1884." It was just such a stick as old-fashioned family doctors carried.

"Well, Watson, what do you make of it?""

Holmes was sitting with his back to me.

"How did you know what I was doing? I believe you have eyes in the back of your head."

"I have a well-polished, silver coffee-pot in front of me," said he. "But, tell me, Watson, what do you make of our visitor's stick? Since we have missed him and have no idea why he came, this souvenir **becomes of importance**²."

"I think," said I, following as far as I could the methods of my companion, "that Dr. Mortimer is a

successful, elderly medical man, since those who know him give him this mark of their respect."

"Good!" said Holmes. "Excellent!"

"I think also that he is probably a country doctor who does a good deal of his visiting on foot."

"Why so?"

"Because this stick has been so worn out that I can hardly imagine a town doctor carrying it. It is evident that he has done a lot of walking with it."

"Perfect!" said Holmes, pushing back his chair and lighting a cigarette. "I must say that in all the accounts which you have given of my investigations you have written very little about yourself. It may be that you do not have genius yourself, but you are very good at stimulating it. My dear fellow, I am very much in your debt.³"

He had never said as much before, and his words gave me keen pleasure. I was proud, too, to think that I had mastered his system. He now took the stick from my hands and examined it for a few minutes , then he carried it to the window and looked over it again with a lens.

"Interesting, though elementary," said he. "There are one or two marks on the stick, which allow us to make several deductions

"I am afraid, my dear Watson, that most of your conclusions were wrong. When I said that you stimulated me I meant, that your mistakes guided me towards the truth. Not that you are entirely wrong in this case. The man is certainly a country doctor. And he walks a good deal."

"Then I was right."

"No, no, my dear Watson. A present to a doctor is more likely to come from a hospital⁴, and when the initials 'C.C.' are placed before that hospital the words 'Charing Cross' very naturally occur to you."

"You may be right."

"Now, you will see that he could not be a doctor at the hospital, since only a man with a good London practice could have such a position, and such a man would not go to live in the country. What was he, then? A student. And he left five years ago – the date is on the stick. So your middle-aged family doctor turns into a young fellow under thirty, with a favourite dog, larger than a terrier and smaller than a mastiff."

"A dog?"

"A dog has been in the habit of carrying this stick behind his master. The marks of his teeth are very well seen. These marks are too broad for a terrier and not broad enough for a mastiff. It may be – yes, it *is* a spaniel."

I looked at him in surprise. He was now standing at the window.

"How can you be so sure of that?"

"For the very simple reason that I see the dog himself at our door, and there is the ring of its owner. Don't go away, Watson. **He is a professional brother of yours**⁵, and your presence may help me. What does Dr. James Mortimer, the man of science, ask of Sherlock Holmes, the specialist in crime? Come in!"

The appearance of our visitor was a surprise to me, since I had expected a typical country doctor. He was a very tall, thin man, with a long nose like a beak, keen, gray eyes, sparkling brightly from behind a pair of glasses. Though he was young, his long back was already bowed. As he entered his eyes fell upon the stick in Holmes's hand, and he ran towards it with an exclamation of joy. "I am so very glad," said he. "I was not sure that I had left it here. I would not like to lose that stick."

"A present, I see," said Holmes.

"Yes, sir."

"From Charing Cross Hospital?"

"From one or two friends there on the day of my marriage."

"Your marriage, you say?"

"Yes, sir. I married, and so left the hospital. It was necessary to make a home of my own."

"We are not so wrong, after all," said Holmes. "And now, Dr. James Mortimer -"

" I think that it is Mr. Sherlock Holmes to whom I am speaking -"

"Yes, and this is my friend Dr. Watson."

"Glad to meet you, sir. I have heard your name and that of your friend. You interest me very much, Mr. Holmes."

Sherlock Holmes asked our strange visitor to take a seat.

"I came to you, Mr. Holmes, because I have a very serious and extraordinary problem. I called here last night and again today -"

"Indeed, sir! I would like to know, Dr. Mortimer, what your problem is in which you want my help."

EXERCISES

- 1. Answer the questions:
- 1. What did Dr. Watson think about the visitor who had left his stick behind the day before? How did he come to these conclusions?
- 2. Were his conclusions correct? What mistakes did he make?
- 3. What did Sherlock Holmes think of Dr. Watson's role as his companion?
- 4. Who visited Sherlock Holmes?
- 5. What did Dr. Mortimer look like?
- 6. Were Sherlock Holmes's deductions about Dr. Mortimer correct?
- 7. Why did Dr. Mortimer call on Sherlock Holmes?
- 2. Find the following phrases in the text and reproduce situations from the text with them. Give Russian equivalents.
- 1. on an occasion
- 2. to be in smb's debt
- 3. to occur to smb
- 4. to be in the habit of doing smth
- 3. Complete the sentences with the phrases above in the correct form (one gap for a phrase).
- 1. It is easy to find him and talk to him in private as he ... walking with his dog in the park every evening.
- 2. You can ask me for help whenever you need it. I ... and would gladly do anything for you.
- 3. Alice and Peter are going to the best restaurant in town ... of their engagement.
- 4. Has it ... you that your parents can't support you any longer? They're elderly and would like to retire. Find yourself a job.
- 4. Paraphrase the underlined parts of the sentences so as to use the phrases above.
- 1. He has said many times that I $\underline{owe him a lot}$ and that I should substitute for him whenever he asks me to.
- 2. Our neighbour <u>has a habit of</u> singing in the shower and that is awful. <u>He has no idea</u> that we hear his singing.
- 3. As other children asked Tom Sawyer to let them paint the fence <u>he suddenly had an idea</u> that he could make some money at it.

Chapter 2 – The Curse of the Baskervilles

"I have a manuscript in my pocket," said Dr. James Mortimer.

"The exact date is 1742." Dr. Mortimer drew it from his pocket. "This family paper was given to me by Sir Charles Baskerville, whose sudden and tragic death three months ago was much talked about in **Devonshire**¹. I may say that I was his personal friend as well as his doctor. He was a shrewd, practical man, but he took this document very seriously, and his mind was prepared for just such a death as he met."

Holmes took the manuscript and looked at it.

I looked over his shoulder at the yellow paper where it was written: "Baskerville Hall," and below: "1742."

"It is a legend of the Baskerville family."

"But I understand that it is something more modern and practical upon which you wish to consult me?"

"Very modern. A very practical, pressing matter, which must be decided within twenty-four hours. But the manuscript is short and is connected with it. With your permission I will read it to you."

Holmes leaned back in his chair, and closed his eyes. Dr. Mortimer turned the manuscript to the light and started reading:

"There have been many stories about the Hound of the Baskervilles. I come in a direct line from Hugo Baskerville, and I had the story from my father, who also had it from his. I have written it down with all belief² that it occurred as is written here

"About a hundred years ago Baskerville Hall³ was owned by Hugo, a most wild, and godless man. It so happened that this Hugo fell in love (if, indeed, so dark a passion may be known under so bright a name) with the daughter of a farmer who had land near Baskerville Hall. But the young girl avoided him, for she feared this evil man. So it happened that one day this Hugo, with five or six of his idle and wicked companions, came to the farm and carried off the girl, as he knew that her father and brothers were away from home. When they had brought her to the Hall the girl was locked in a room upstairs, while Hugo and his friends sat down to a long dinner, as was their custom. Now, the poor girl upstairs was frightened by the wild singing and shouting and terrible cursing which came up to her from below, for they say that the words used by Hugo Baskerville, when he was in wine, were really terrible. And in her fear she did what could only be done by the bravest man. With the help of the ivy which covered (and still covers) the wall she came down, and ran across the moor to her father's farm.

"It so happened that some little time later Hugo left his guests to carry food and drink to the girl, and so found the cage empty and the bird escaped. Then he rushed down the stairs into the dining-hall, sprang upon the great table, and he cried aloud before all the company that he would give up his body and soul to the Powers of Evil if he caught the girl. And while the guests stood frightened at the fury of the man, one more wicked or, it may be, more drunken than the rest, cried out that they should **put the hounds upon her**⁴. At once Hugo ran from the house, crying to his grooms that they should saddle his horse. And giving the hounds a kerchief of the girl's, he **put them on the scent**⁵, and off they went over the moor.

"For some time the guests stood still, unable to understand what had been done. But soon thirteen of them took horses and followed Hugo and the hounds.

"They had gone a mile or two when they passed a man, and they cried to him to know if he had seen the girl. And the man, as the story goes, said that he had seen the unhappy girl, with the hounds on her track. 'But I have also seen,' said he, 'Hugo Baskerville on his black horse, and a hound of hell ran behind him.' The drunken squires cursed the man and rode on. But they saw Hugo's horse soon galloping across the moor, with an empty saddle. They came at last upon the hounds. They were standing and whimpering. The moon was shining bright upon the clearing, and there lay the unhappy girl where she had fallen, dead of fear and of exhaustion. But it was neither her body, nor the body of Hugo Baskerville lying near her, which raised the hair upon the heads of the men. A great, black beast, looking like a hound, but larger than any hound in the world was standing over Hugo and biting at his throat. And as they looked the beast tore the throat out of Hugo Baskerville, as it turned its blazing eyes upon them, the men shrieked with fear and rode, still screaming, across the moor. One, it is said, died that very night of a heart attack, and the others were broken men for the rest of their days.

"Such is the story, my sons, of the hound which has plagued the family ever since. Many deaths in the family have been unhappy, sudden, bloody, and mysterious. My sons, I ask you, and I advise you not to cross the moor in those dark hours when the powers of evil are the strongest."

When Dr. Mortimer had finished reading this unusual story he looked at Mr. Sherlock Holmes.

"Well?" said he. "Do you find it interesting?" "To a collector of fairy tales."

EXERCISES

- 1. Answer the questions:
- 1. How did Dr. Mortimer get the manuscript he brought to Sherlock Holmes?
- 2. What was the manuscript about?
- 3. When did the events described in the manuscript occur?
- 4. What kind of a man was Hugo Baskerville?
- 5. What did Hugo do to bring a curse on his family?
- 6. What happened to many Baskervilles after Hugo?
- 7. Did the story interest Sherlock Holmes?

- 2. Find the following words and phrases in the text and reproduce situations from the text with them. Give Russian equivalents.
- 1. to take smth seriously
- 2. to decide a pressing matter within twenty-four hours
- 3. to occur
- 4. it so happened that
- 5. to fall in love with smb
- 3. Complete the sentences with the words and phrases above in the correct form (one gap for a word or phrase).
- 1. Do you believe in love at first sight? Yes, I ... my wife the moment I saw her.
- 2. He's very jolly and light-minded, he doesn't Nothing can upset him or make him stop and think.
- 3. Sherlock Holmes was deep in thought, considering several incidents that ... to his client.
- 4. You have to Tomorrow will be too late to do anything.
- 5. ... that Mrs Symington was alone at home that afternoon.
- 4. Paraphrase the underlined parts of the sentences so as to use the words and phrases above.
- 1. When Emory was in his last year at university, <u>the situation</u> <u>was such</u> that he was offered a well-paid job and he had to decide whether to stay at the university or drop out.
- 2. You have <u>to make a decision on the urgent matter before to-</u> <u>morrow</u>. If you take this offer, you'll have to start work in three days' time.
- 3. <u>He thought very much about his failure at the exam and was</u> very much upset by it.
- 4. Aunt Polly asked Tom what <u>had happened</u>, why the cat had shrieked so loudly.

Chapter 3 – Sir Charles's Death

Dr. Mortimer drew a folded newspaper out of his pocket.

"Now, Mr. Holmes, we will give you something more recent. This is the paper from Devonshire of May 14th of this year. It is a short account of the death of Sir Charles Baskerville which occurred a few days before that date."

My friend's expression became interested. Our visitor began:

"The recent sudden death of Sir Charles Baskerville has struck every one in the county. Though Sir Charles had lived at Baskerville Hall for a short period, his good character and generosity had won the love and respect of all who knew him. In these days of *nouveaux riches*, he was a rare man of an old county family who was able to make his own fortune and to bring it back with him to restore the fallen greatness of his family. Sir Charles, as is well known, made large sums of money in South Africa, and returned to England with them. It is only two years since he came to Baskerville Hall, and we all know